

#### **ISSUE BRIEF**

The Food Stamp Program "will get more surplus farm products into consumption. That will help agriculture. It will provide more and better food for low-income families. That will improve the public health and benefit the future of our people. It will increase the volume of merchandise moving through the normal channels of trade. That will help all business."

 USDA Secretary Henry Wallace on the Food Stamp Plan, the precursor to modern day SNAP, April 19, 1939<sup>1</sup>

### **Finding Common**

Ground is a series of issue briefs commissioned by the Healthy Farms, Healthy People Coalition to bring agriculture and health stakeholders together, building a stronger base of support for a healthy, economically viable food and farming system in the United States. Each brief highlights a food and farming issue in which agriculture and health stakeholders have shared interest.

# Finding Common Ground on SNAP for Agriculture, Health, and the Economy

The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), formerly known as the Food Stamp Program, is the largest program of the federal food safety net in the United States. It began as a New Deal program in 1939 during the Great Depression, increasing the spending power of low-income Americans and providing an outlet for surplus farm products like butter, eggs, and fresh fruits and vegetables.<sup>2</sup>

The widespread benefits of SNAP continue today, making this federal program important to people who care about poverty, health, the economy, and the future of agriculture.

Today SNAP serves approximately 14 percent of the population,<sup>3, 4</sup> with monthly benefits averaging \$134 per person, or \$1.50 per meal. <sup>5</sup> SNAP participation fluctuates with national economic conditions: when unemployment is high, as it is now, so is participation.<sup>6</sup>



This brief provides some basic facts about how SNAP affects agriculture, health, and business. It also highlights some issues at the intersection of these sectors that often emerge for debate when SNAP comes up for reauthorization every five years.

## Wide-Ranging Benefits

### SNAP helps agriculture.

Although the primary goal of the program is to alleviate hunger, SNAP also generates economic activity and jobs. In 2008, farmers received \$6 billion in revenue from the \$35 billion spent on SNAP benefits (the remaining money goes to other industries, including food processors and retailers).<sup>7.8</sup> Every \$1 billion of SNAP spending generates thousands of jobs across industries, including an estimated 1,000 new agricultural jobs.<sup>9</sup> SNAP participants spent \$7.5 million in benefits at farmers' markets in 2010, with every dollar going directly to the farmer. The USDA is working to expand SNAP use at farmers' markets.<sup>10</sup>

#### SNAP improves public health.

SNAP improves access to food for low-income households,<sup>11, 12</sup> and participation in SNAP may reduce the risk of obesity for some children and adolescents.<sup>13</sup> For every dollar of SNAP benefits received, participating households increased food expenditures by up to 47 cents<sup>14</sup> – and higher food expenditures are associated with greater fruit and vegetable consumption among SNAP participants.<sup>15</sup> The program also has a nutrition education component that helps families make healthy choices with their benefits.<sup>16</sup>

## **SNAP** helps local economies.

Food retailers earned more than \$60 billion of revenue from SNAP participants in 2010, with supermarkets and superstores receiving 90 percent.<sup>17</sup> Every \$5 of SNAP spending creates \$9 of economic activity,<sup>18</sup> and every \$1 billion of SNAP spending generates an estimated 17,900 jobs.<sup>19</sup>

### Lost Opportunity

More than a quarter of people eligible for SNAP did not participate in 2009. That means 13 million Americans did not receive crucial assistance and \$400 million in benefits were not spent in the economy.<sup>20</sup> Participation rates varied widely by state, from 53 percent in California to 100 percent in Maine.<sup>21</sup>

## **Balancing Health, Agriculture, and Economic Interests**

Congress reviews SNAP funding and policy every five years as part of the federal farm bill reauthorization process, providing an opportunity to reconsider how the program should address health, agriculture, and business interests. These interests have historically aligned: investment in SNAP means greater ability to purchase food for the most vulnerable households, more money spent on agricultural products, and more revenue for food retailers.

In recent years, the program has also come under greater scrutiny because economic conditions doubled the program's budget between 2007 and 2011, and because of growing concern among lawmakers about the federal budget deficit.<sup>22, 23</sup> This scrutiny has led to multiple proposals to cut the budget of the program through various changes to eligibility and benefit levels.<sup>24</sup>

As lawmakers attempt to balance various interests and the budget, several policy questions arise each time the program is up for reauthorization. For example:



# Who is eligible for benefits? How do people apply for benefits? How much money should participants receive each month?<sup>25</sup>

Eligibility is based on household size, income, assets, and other factors. In 2012, a family of four making less than \$2,498 in gross monthly income would be eligible for SNAP. These questions ultimately affect low-income households' ability to purchase sufficient food, how much money participants funnel back into the economy, and the program's budget. The health, agriculture, and retail sectors all benefit from ensuring that households have enough money to avoid hunger and purchase a healthy diet.



## Which foods and beverages can participants purchase?

Proposals to restrict, allow, or provide incentives for the purchase of certain products frequently arise.<sup>26</sup> Restrictions of products such as soda engender debate among stakeholders about the role of nutrition in the program, perceived subsidies for non-nutritious foods, and potential stigma of low-income consumers.<sup>27, 28, 29</sup> These proposals also concern food manufacturers, whose foods or beverages may be excluded from the program.<sup>30</sup> The debate over the role of nutrition in the program has also led to calls for targeted incentives, like bonuses to consumers, for buying fruits and vegetables through SNAP:<sup>31, 32</sup> These policies could benefit producers and manufacturers of the incentivized products, though some retailers may be concerned about the cost and complexity of implementing the incentives.



## Which retailers can participate in the program?

Some health professionals concerned about low-income residents' access to healthy food support policies requiring retailers to stock more healthy products as a condition for accepting SNAP.<sup>33</sup> The USDA has suggested that higher standards would drive out stores that are more likely to defraud the program.<sup>34</sup> Small retailers may worry about the impact more requirements could have on business operations and revenue.<sup>35</sup>

All of these issues are ripe for conflict – but also collaboration – among agriculture, health, and business stakeholders. People working in these sectors can contribute their expertise and on-the-ground experience to these debates and help find a common way forward.

## Learn More

Agriculture and health stakeholders should understand how SNAP and the issues presented here affect their communities. This common understanding can lead to conversations and strategies addressing how the program could better serve low-income residents, farmers, and the economy in their communities. Here are some ideas for starting the conversation:

Health stakeholders can	Agriculture stakeholders can
<ol> <li>Find out how many people in your county are eligible for SNAP and how many actually enroll.</li> <li>www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/ food-environment-atlas/go-to-the- atlas.aspx</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Find out the value of SNAP benefits redeemed in your county.</li> <li>www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/ food-environment-atlas/go-to-the- atlas.aspx</li> </ol>
<ol> <li>Identify SNAP retailers in your area. Note neighborhoods that don't have access to a SNAP retailer.</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Ask the farmers' market(s) and community-supported agriculture (CSA) programs in the area if they accept SNAP. If not, ask why.</li> </ol>
<ul> <li>www.snapretailerlocator.com</li> <li>3. Meet with a local farmers group, agriculture extension office, or food policy council in your area. See what they're doing to serve lower-income people in your area.</li> </ul>	3. Meet with the local food bank, county health department, or local food access organization. Ask how they're working to connect low-income residents with local producers.

## **Contact Us**

The Healthy Farms, Healthy People Coalition convenes stakeholders from diverse sectors to discuss and collaborate on food and agriculture issues at the local, state, and federal level. Visit the coalition's website for more background and up-to-date information on the issues discussed in this brief.

## www.hfhpcoalition.org

ChangeLab Solutions creates innovative law and policy solutions that transform neighborhoods, cities, and states. Contact Christine Fry (cfry@changelabsolutions.org) for strategies to improve access to nourishing food for everyone.

www.changelabsolutions.org

© 2012 ChangeLab Solutions

Funding for this series is provided by the Healthy Farms, Healthy People Coalition through a CDC cooperative agreement administered by the National Network of Public Health Institutes. The Public Health Institute staffs the coalition and provided technical assistance for the series. The views and opinions of these authors and organizations are not necessarily those of CDC or the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS).

ChangeLab Solutions is a nonprofit organization that provides legal information on matters relating to public health. The legal information in this document does not constitute legal advice or legal representation. For legal advice, readers should consult a lawyer in their state.

# Endnotes

- <sup>1</sup> "Rochester to Get First Stamp Food." New York Times, April 19, 1939.
- <sup>2</sup> Barley FR. "Food Stamp Plan an Acorn that Grew into Great Oak." New York Times, June 29, 1940.
- <sup>3</sup> Population Estimates National Totals: Vintage 2011. U.S. Census Bureau, 2012. Available at: www.census.gov/popest/data/national/ totals/2011/index.html.
- <sup>4</sup> Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation and Costs. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, 2012. Available at: www.fns.usda.gov/pd/SNAPsummary.htm.
- <sup>5</sup> Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program: Average Monthly Benefit per Person. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, 2012. Available at: www.fns.usda.gov/pd/18SNAPavg\$PP.htm.
- <sup>6</sup> Building a Healthy America: A Profile of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Research and Analysis, April 2012. Available at: www.fns.usda.gov/ora/menu/Published/SNAP/FILES/Other/ BuildingHealthyAmerica.pdf.
- <sup>7</sup> Figure represents at-home food dollar break down, excluding imports. Canning P. A Revised and Expanded Food Dollar Series: A Better Understanding of Our Food Costs. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, 2011. Available at: www.ers.usda.gov/ publications/err-economic-research-report/err114.aspx.
- <sup>8</sup> Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Benefits. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, 2012. Available at: www.fns. usda.gov/pd/17SNAPfyBEN\$.htm.
- <sup>9</sup> Hanson K. The Food Assistance National Input-Output Multiplier (FANIOM) Model and Stimulus Effects of SNAP. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, 2010. Available at: www.ers. usda.gov/publications/err-economic-research-report/err103.aspx.
- <sup>10</sup> Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program's Benefit Redemption Division (BRD) Annual Report for Fiscal Year 2010. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, 2011. Available at: www.fns. usda.gov/snap/retailers/pdfs/2010-annual-report.pdf.
- <sup>11</sup> Nord M and Golla M. Does SNAP Decrease Food Insecurity? Untangling the Self-Selection Effect. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Oct. 2009. Available at: www.ers.usda.gov/ publications/err-economic-research-report/err85.aspx.
- <sup>12</sup> Nord M and Prell M. Food Security Improved Following the 2009 ARRA Increase in SNAP Benefits. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, 2011. Available at: www.ers.usda.gov/publications/erreconomic-research-report/err116.aspx/.
- <sup>13</sup> Food Insecurity and Risk for Obesity Among Children and Families: Is There a Relationship? Healthy Eating Research - A National Program of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, 2010. Available at: www. healthyeatingresearch.org/images/stories/her\_research\_briefs/HER\_ Food\_Insecurity\_042910\_FINAL.pdf.
- <sup>14</sup> Fox MK, Hamilton W and Lin B. Effects of Food Assistance and Nutrition Programs on Nutrition and Health: Volume 4, Executive Summary of the Literature Review, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, 2004. Available at: http://webarchives.cdlib.org/sw1s17tt5t/ http://ers.usda.gov/Publications/FANRR19-4/.
- <sup>15</sup> Mabli J, Castner L, Ohls J, et al. Food Expenditures and Diet Quality Among Low-Income Households and Individuals. Mathematica Policy Research, Inc. for the U.S. Department of Agriculture's Food and Nutrition Service (FNS), Office of Research and Analysis, 2010. Available at: www.fns.usda.gov/ora/menu/Published/snap/FILES/Other/ FoodExpendDietQuality.pdf.
- <sup>16</sup> Nutrition Program Facts: Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Education (SNAP-Ed). U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, 2011. Available at: www.nal.usda.gov/snap/SNAP-EdFactsheet2011.pdf.
- <sup>17</sup> SNAP BRD Annual Report, supra note 10.
- <sup>18</sup> Hanson, supra note 9.

<sup>19</sup> Id.

- <sup>20</sup> Leftin J, Eslami E, and Strayer M. Trends in *Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation Rates: Fiscal Year 2002 to Fiscal Year 2009*. Mathematica Policy Research, Inc. for the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Office of Research and Analylsis, Aug. 2011. Available at: www.fns.usda.gov/ora/menu/Published/snap/FILES/Participation/Trends2002-09.pdf.
- <sup>21</sup> Cunnyngham K. Reaching Those in Need: State Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation Rates in 2009. Mathematica Policy Research, Inc. for the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, Dec. 2011. Available at: www.fns.usda.gov/ora/menu/ Published/snap/FILES/Participation/Reaching2009.pdf.
- <sup>22</sup> Tavernise S. "Food Stamps Helped Reduce Poverty Rate, Study Finds." New York Times, April 9, 2012. Available at: www.nytimes. com/2012/04/10/us/food-stamp-program-helping-reduce-poverty.html?\_ r=1.
- <sup>23</sup> FitzGerald K, Holcombe E, Dahl M, et al. *The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program*. Congressional Budget Office, April 2012. Available at: http://cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/04-19-SNAP.pdf.
- <sup>24</sup> For example, see Nixon R. "Senate Passes Farm Bill With Bipartisan Support." New York Times, June 21, 2012. Available at: www.nytimes. com/2012/06/22/us/politics/senate-passes-farm-bill-but-tougher-roadseen-in-house.html; see also Weisman J. "House Bill Offers Aid Cuts to Save Military Spending." New York Times, May 7, 2012. Available at: www.nytimes.com/2012/05/08/us/house-bill-offers-aid-cuts-to-savemilitary-spending.html.
- <sup>25</sup> Richardson J. Domestic Food Assistance: The Farm Bill and Other Legislation in the 110<sup>th</sup> Congress. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service, August 22, 2008. Available at: www. nationalaglawcenter.org/assets/crs/RL33829.pdf.
- <sup>26</sup> Id.
- <sup>27</sup> Implications of Restricting the Use of Food Stamp Benefits Summary. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, 2007. Available at: www.fns.usda.gov/ora/menu/Published/SNAP/FILES/ ProgramOperations/FSPFoodRestrictions.pdf.
- <sup>28</sup> For example: Hartline-Grafton H, Volliner E, and Weill J. A Review of Strategies to Bolster SNAP's Role in Improving Nutrition as well as Food Security. Washington D.C.: Food Research and Action Center, Feb. 2012. Available at: http://frac.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/06/SNAPstrategies. pdf.
- <sup>29</sup> Barnhill A. "Impact and ethics of excluding sweetened beverages from the SNAP program." *Am J Public Health*, 101(11): 2037-2043, 2011.
- <sup>30</sup> Coalition Statement on Preserving Food Choice in SNAP/Food Stamps. Washington D.C.: Food Research and Action Center, May 24, 2010. Available at: www.frac.org/pdf/foodchoicemay10final.pdf.
- <sup>31</sup> Hartline-Grafton H, Volliner E, and Weill J. A Review of Strategies to Bolster SNAP's Role in Improving Nutrition as well as Food Security. Washington D.C.: Food Research and Action Center, Feb. 2012. Available at: http://frac.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/06/SNAPstrategies. pdf.
- <sup>32</sup> Nutrition Priorities for the 2012 Farm Bill. April 9, 2012. Available at: www.apha.org/NR/rdonlyres/D43DCFC0-7D4D-4C5E-8F9E-131C688F4A8A/0/FarmBillNutritionPrioritiesFINAL41912.pdf.
- <sup>33</sup> For example: Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics. *Priorities for the 2012 Farm Bill - Promoting Healthy People, Healthy Food Systems, and a Strong Economy. Undated.* Available at: http://tinyurl.com/bvqum54.
- <sup>34</sup> Food Stamp Fraud as a Business Model: USDA's Struggle to Police Store Owners. Hearing Before the Committee on Oversight and Government Reform, House of Representatives, 112th Cong. 1-77 (March 8, 2012). Available at: www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112hhrg74377/pdf/CHRG-112hhrg74377.pdf.
- <sup>35</sup> WIC, another federal food assistance program, recently updated its retailer stocking standards, requiring retailers to stock more healthy products. The potential challenges for small retailers are summarized here: Gleason S, Morgan R, Bell L, et al. Impact of the Revised WIC Food Package on Small WIC Vendors: Insight From a Four-State Evaluation. Portland, ME: Altarum Institute, March 2011. Available at: www.altarum.org/files/pub\_resources/FourStateWICFoodPackageEvalua tion-Full%20Report-20May11.pdf.